Approved Minutes
These are the Approved minutes of the January 30, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors.
1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:04 p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Diane Bernier, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Brian Onessimo(Vice President), Dale Herrick(President), Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand.  Susan Atwater was absent.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite property management, LLC was also present from 6:30 a.m. until 9:45 p.m.
2. Approval of minutes: the minutes for the November 28, 2012 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the board for acceptance were reviewed and a motion was made by Director Johnson and seconded by Director Bernier to;  
Change the word “voted” to “vote” in item 5.b.v.i., On the third line. And to restate the motion made by Director Onessimo at item 5.b.v. To read: “Director Onessimo moved: (1) elimination of the proposed separate Woodmoor Conservancy fee category of $56 per month, per unit and the extra $3240 annual income it would generate; (2) establishment of a monthly, per unit Conservancy fee for all 336 units of $52 rather than the proposed $51; and (3) elimination of the proposed separate annual Woodmoor management fees expense item of $3200.”  Motion passed unanimously.
Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director Johnson to:

Change Paragraph 7.a. In the last line on page 4 to substitute the word ”Jones” for the word “Gordon”.

Discussion ensued regarding making an amendment to the minutes to reflect discussion at the meeting regarding a vote allowing each Council if it so chooses to reduce its corresponding management fee in its 2013 budget by one dollar.  No motion was made to adopt that change to the November 2012 minutes.

Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Sikora to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed with 8 yes votes and Director Webber voting no.

3. Director Lattimer reported that the community has accounts payable of $35,000.  The community doesn’t have enough cash to cover those at this time in its operating budget. Last year’s overall budget had a $24,000 deficit although the Conservancy carried a $12,000 surplus.  This is approximately 3 dollars per unit per month that was charged and unused. Director Lattimer pointed out that the 2013 budget that was voted in increased the Conservancy fee although we ended up with a surplus for 2012.  Director Lattimer also pointed out that the 2012 budget does not balance. There was some discussion regarding the numbers, including some questions that Director Lattimer had. Mr. Byers indicated that the auditors are working on that budget at this time and he anticipated corrections to the final budget would be made, which corrections would hopefully answer the questions posed by Director Lattimer. Mr. Byers also noted that the reallocation vote for trees paid for by the Ridge Council was reimbursed from the Conservancy to the Ridge Council per the vote at a previous Board Meeting.
4. Unit owners forum:

Roland Bernier asked Mr. Byers and the Board to look into the chewed up grass and property where Russo is chewing up big chunks of grass. Mr. Byers indicated that Russo is aware of that and they are prepared to repair it at their cost.

Cynthia Keenan had questions regarding the budgets and transfer of items that had been previously designated counsel items now being transferred into the Conservancy, pointing out a 50,000 increase in the Conservancy budget from 2011 to 2012. She inquired as to how the Board intends to reallocate items within Councils and the Conservancy in a fair and balanced way. Director Herrick answered her question saying that anything not tied into a specific unit, including fees, goes into the Conservancy. He anticipates that the percentages outlined by Elite at the board’s request previously of 29% to the Conservancy 14% to the Village 3% to the Ridge 26% to the Townhomes 26% to the Duplex Homes and 2% to Woodmoor.  There was discussion regarding the accuracy of these percentage numbers which were said to be estimates by Mr. Byers because Elite does not utilize any timesheets or time tracking method.  He also noted that these numbers were developed by his predecessors.

Barry Towers brought up the fact that Russo is parking construction equipment in the parking spaces designated for the lock view tennis courts. Mr. Towers pointed out that this equipment does not belong on the property. Director Onessimo pointed out that Russo’s contract specifically says that it will store all equipment and materials at their facility. Mr. Byers indicated that he has had a discussion with Russo about this in the past.  Mr. Byers explained that Russo is attempting to have the equipment close so that they can provide snow removal services in a more timely and efficient way. Despite this reasoning they were asked to remove their equipment previously.  There was some discussion regarding providing them an alternative staging place for their equipment on the pool driveway. Director Herrick agreed to contact Mark at Russo and asked him to remove the equipment and materials immediately. He also indicated that he would like to give Mark the opportunity to come in and speak to the Board of Directors regarding provision of the staging location for these items.  It was agreed that he would do so.
Tom Schuck asked the Board to donate the use of the meeting house once a month  to  the Brain Injury Alliance of Connecticut which is a registered 501©(3) charitable organization which provides support and counseling for people with brain injuries so that it can hold its meetings. Tom is a member of this group.  He is looking to have the meetings the second or third Thursday of every month.  There was some discussion regarding alternative space including the Town of Windsor Library, liability issues that may be associated with having injured people on the premises on a regular basis, the lack of staffing for the meeting house and that extra strain this would cause on those volunteers, as well as the precedent being set by allowing a charity associated with the homeowner free access to the meeting house. It was noted that this could cause an enormous amount of requests for a similar donation. Some Directors felt that charitable use of the meeting house was appropriate others did not. A motion was made by Director Lattimer and seconded by Director Bernier That the board allow Mr. Schuck and his group to use the meeting house space for the time being while he looks for a physician in order to enable him to use more formal space. An amendment made by Director Sikora and accepted by Directors Lattimer and Bernier restricted that use to a period not to exceed three months. 
Motion as amended passed unanimously.
Gordon Jones stated his opinion that it is sad to see the Board continuing to argue over who pays for what in this community, despite years of precedent, and that this community is one that he feels discriminated against as a unit owner in Woodmoor.  He views Woodmoor as a minority group because of its minimal voting power on the Board and expressed his feeling that the other councils feel like they can force Woodmoor to do whatever they want.  Mr. Jones also pointed out that the precedent that is cited by those making these decisions is based upon a the last 5 or so years and ignores the actions in the Community from 1991 to a time period after the addition of Country Walk to the Community. Director Herrick indicated that the Board is trying to make everything equal across the board and agreed that it is sad that the community appears to be so fractured.  A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the basis for the guesstimate percentages listed above in the Homeowner Forum comments.
There was some discussion regarding Mr. Byers’ activities on the property, the time spent on property and performing services for Walden Woods Conservancy and the various councils and how these numbers were estimated.  A suggestion was made that timesheets be kept by the vendors to clearly outline the amount of time that is being spent at each counsel to provide some support for the numbers. Mr. Byers indicated that he would not keep timesheets. He also stated that he does not keep track of which counsel he is working for as he is performing a Walden Woods task. He made it clear that to do so would be onerous for Elite. Additional discussion regarding taking those items that are in question and billing them in a pay for service way such as a charge per AAI or per standards committee letter as well as the Community simply allowing the Woodmoor Council to leave Walden Woods occurred.
5. Property Managers report:  Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. There is a large flood in a property on Last Leaf Circle and is absorbing an enormous amount of time from both Mr. Byers and Director Brand.  The Conservancy master policy covers all damage to the country walk properties that does not involve personal items.

Mr. Byers asked the Board to please vote on the pool attendant proposal he prepared for 2013. This proposal was made based upon the budget amount allocated to the pool attendant in the approved 2013 budget. The funding provided is not enough to have a pool attendant available for the pool hours from 8a.m. to 8p.m. each day. Mr. Byers proposed a part-time pool attendant at a cost of $16.81 per hour which amount includes applicable taxes and insurance. He worked the part-time hours such that the pool attendant would be ending his or her shift at 8 PM and would be available to close the pool. He also used the attendance numbers obtained last summer to schedule the pool attendance at the heavier attendance hours per the informal survey prepared by a volunteer homeowner with Board approval. In addition to the pool attendant cost proposed, there is a cost for pool maintenance of $10,600 to clean the pool, monitor chemicals and provide general maintenance in the Cabanas. That amount would be insufficient without a pool attendant, since additional fees would be required if the pool maintenance company is required to take on the additional task of returning every evening to close the pool at 8 PM. There was a lengthy discussion regarding the proposal made. Two Directors felt very strongly that as a Board we have an obligation to protect the residents and provide an attendant for safety, especially during the more well attended hours, and especially given that the unattended age at the pool is currently  14, others strongly disagreed. It was pointed out that since the community was asked and was overwhelmingly against the idea of a pool attendant or lifeguard, those opposed felt that assigning one now would be inappropriate and that a pool attendant is NOT a lifeguard. Others who were opposed felt that the idea of the pool attendant was a good one but that having a part-time pool attendant created additional liability that would not be acceptable. Some discussion ensued regarding having a full-time pool attendant and how that would be paid for. 
A motion was made by Director Johnson and seconded by Director Bernier that
The pool attendant proposal provided by Elite on page 6 of the board packet providing for a part-time pool attendant for total of 611 hours at $16.81 per hour be approved.

The motion failed. 2 Directors: Bernier and Johnson, voted in favor with the 7 remaining Directors opposed.
Off-topic somewhat Director Webber requested that Elite change the codes at the tennis courts and pool since most residents within a 5 mile radius of Walden Woods know what the code is or can guess very easily.  No motion was made to require that this be done.
6. Old business

a. HUD complaint- At the last Board meeting this was referred back to Attorney Perlsten. Mr. Byers will follow up with Attorney Pearlstein regarding the status of training so that this item can be removed from the agenda.  He will attempt to schedule the training for a future board meeting which will start at 6:30 instead of 7.
b. Boundaries Director Herrick indicated that he is setting up a meeting with Fuss and O’Neill and Ed Lally, two separate surveyors. He is going to be looking for partial and full survey prices from both the vendors. Each of these Survey companies did part of the existing surveys on the property. It may become most cost-effective to split the responsibility between the two vendors such that each updates the work they performed in the Community earlier. Director Herrick will report back to the board once he has these estimates. 
7. New business
a. Appointment of the Standards committee: Director Herrick indicated that each new Board should appoint the Standards committee members each year, noting that 7 volunteers had come forward.  Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Johnson
That the following seven people be appointed to serve on the standards committee. They are Barry Towers, Lynn Fitzgerald, Kim Reed, Marion Farley, Deb Giampolo, Rich Frechette, Tim Dunlavey.  The motion passed unanimously. 
A further motion was made by Director Herrick and seconded by Director Lattimer
That Director Joe Sikora be designated board liaison for the standards committee. 
Motion passed unanimously.

b. Document committee: Director Herrick requested input regarding the idea of forming a document committee. It was pointed out that the declaration indicates that we should have a document committee, there is no need to vote to create one. Director Herrick is seeking volunteers from all of the councils to work on this committee.  That committee will have among other tasks the obligation of collecting and holding all documents that pertain to the Conservancy in an electronic format; reviewing and making recommendations as to updating the existing documents; pointing out needed additions, deletions, inconsistencies and suggesting changes from/to those documents; looking at the various committees regarding rules and guidelines. The further tasks of that committee will be fleshed out once it is formed. The Board was in favor of activating this committee, though no formal vote was taken.

c. Rules: Director Webber had requested that rules for adding amenities to the Community and rules for the Communication Committee be created and formally adopted. It was determined that this is a perfect task for the new documents committee to review and consider.  It was generally agreed to assign this task to the Documents committee for a recommendation. 

d. Sidewalks Director Herrick raised a question regarding moving responsibility for all Council sidewalks with the exception of those in Woodmoor into the Conservancy. He stated his belief that since the Conservancy owns those properties that the Conservancy should be paying to maintain them. He further indicated that there are arguments that can be made that this should be so, based upon our declaration. He indicated that he wanted a legal opinion regarding who should pay for the sidewalks in the community, other than in Woodmoor, from Attorney Perlstein. Another discussion ensued with the Woodmoor Directors opposed for many reasons. It was decided that this question too would be referred to the documents committee and raised if they felt it would be appropriate at a later time.  No motion was made.
e. Marshall Phelps Road Director Herrick updated the Community on the Marshall Phelps Road sidewalk meeting held at the Town Council recently. He gave a brief overview regarding the meeting that occurred.  The Town Council tabled the proposal and instructed staff to explore the idea of moving the sidewalk to the other side of the street.  Director Onessimo stated that following the Town Meeting, he had been contacted by someone in the Town Engineer’s office, asking to be placed on the Board’s agenda for February or March to come in and talk to the Community regarding the sidewalk proposal.  It was agreed that an invitation could be extended to add the Town Engineer’s office onto a future agenda.  Director Herrick will follow up on this. There was also discussion regarding notifying the Community of these issues as soon as they are brought up and that no position should be taken on behalf of the Community until there has been an opportunity to discuss the issue afforded to all. Director Herrick stated that he did not speak for the community when he was contacted by the Town Engineer’s office and that as soon as he received the call from the Town Engineer’s office an email was sent to the community notifying the community of this issue and the upcoming meeting. The property in question is in front of the stone walls at the main entrance to Walden Wood.  This property is mostly owned by the Town though the Community is responsible for maintaining the property. Mr. Byers stated that from the center of the road the Town owns 26 feet over into the grassy area in front of the Community’s stone walls. Since this proposal is on hold right now through the Town Council we will wait to hear from the Town Engineer’s office or for any further Town Meetings on the subject, for any further action.
f. Allocation of management fees Director Herrick initiated discussion regarding an emailed proposal he had earlier sent out to the Board of Directors stating his opinion that because Woodmoor receives management services that he feels are in excess of what the other councils receive through their Conservancy payments, that an amount of $2.47 per month be added to the monthly fees of the 54 units in Woodmoor.  He suggested that in Country Walk slightly more than 50% of the Walden Woods population is paying 80% of the non-Conservancy fees. He does not feel that Country Walk consumes 80% of the non-Conservancy services provided by Elite.  This discussion mirrored the earlier one regarding how we fix the fracture within the community where Woodmoor feels that they are being treated unfairly, overcharged and discriminated against and Country Walk feels that they are paying too much for the services that they receive, primarily to the benefit of Woodmoor. Director Herrick moved 

To amend the 2013 budget to credit the Duplex, Village, Ridge, and Townhome Councils with $2.47 per month in management fee and transfer that amount to the conservancy management fee. This motion was not seconded.
There were no real solutions posed other than the previously mentioned fee for services option if the Board can identify those services that Woodmoor is alleged to be receiving without payment. This option would presumably have all of the councils make payment per service and reduce Elite’s upfront management fee for those services.  This issue will require further discussion.

Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Onessimo that 

A legal opinion be requested on whether councils can seek reimbursement for previously “overpaid” counsel fees.

After discussion on the motion, that motion passed with Directors Lattimer and Webber voting no.
g. Director Webber moved  and Director Herrick seconded a motion
That all items in the calendar relating to the budgeting process for the year 2013 be moved earlier by one month in order to provide for more time to complete the budgeting process. 

The motion passed unanimously.
8. Committee reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand.  He inquired about signage regarding ice fishing by non residents on  Big Walden Pond. It was determined that the no trespassing signs would cover this issue. It was also suggested that the document committee could perhaps look at signage that is required or allowed within the documents. Director Brand indicated that he believes an expenditure sheet explaining to the Community how his budget is being spent would be appropriate in the interests of full disclosure and he sought input from the Board as to how they felt about that. The responses were generally positive. Director Brand reported that he and his committee are making repairs to the property as needed and that he is personally working with Elite regarding the flood at the property on Last Leaf mentioned above in the Property Manager’s report. He reminded the Board that Earth Day is coming up in April and that volunteers are needed. Finally Director Raupach inquired about some trees and brush that appear to be cut down near the ball field on Lockview. She has observed kids on motorized vehicles going through that area and wonders if there is anything that can be done. Director Brand indicated that he would look into this but he does not believe the area in question is Community property. Since Director Brand already chairs this committee it was determined that he will act as its board liaison without a formal vote of the Directors.
b. Communications: Bob Ellis gave this report in Chair Peter DeBisschop’s absence.  The communications committee is looking for a newsletter editor to replace Genevieve Lattimer who recently stepped down from the task. The committee is handling the newsletter at this time but really needs help. The communication committee’s effort to have unit owners sign on for the notification has yielded 123 people (out of 336 units many of which are still owned by CWD) who have signed up. They are trying to increase this number. The committee would like some input regarding whether or not the Russo emails are helpful or too much email. The general feedback was that the Board thought they were worthwhile. Mr. DeBisschop’s report also suggested that a campaign for automatic withdrawal for the association fees was something the committee was considering. The Board felt that automatic sign up and withdrawal was already available through Elite so that this effort might not be necessary. The board appointed Director Boccuzzi as board liaison for this committee.

c. Meeting House: Alanna Herrick gave the report for this committee in Chair Peter DeBisschop’s absence.  She provided multiple statistics including that the meeting house was rented 19 times in 2012 and the breakdown between councils. There are currently four rentals planned for the period of time from February through April. Outside of rentals the meeting house was used an average of seven nights per month by the Community in 2012. The meeting house air conditioner broke and had to be replaced, requiring that the budgeted money be used for that purpose. Therefore the planned improvements for 2012 were held for the 2013 year. There are three new members on the meeting house committee, Marcie Millward, Susan Reinhart, and Rena Lyons, added to the five existing members for total committee of eight at this time. The meeting house would be happy to accept more volunteers. Mr. DeBisschop requested that a board liaison be assigned to this committee. Director Lattimer was appointed by the Board as the liaison for this committee.
d. Social committee:  Roland Bernier reported that there were three parties over the Christmas/New Year holiday and that the committee which has some new members has several events planned in the very near future. On Friday, February 1, 2013 there is a movie night. There is a Zocco’s dinner night coming up very quickly with 40 participants already signed up. The committee has entered into a contract with Bart’s to cater the Memorial Day party. Director Boccuzzi will be board liaison for this committee.
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson reported that the committee made 36 visits to new homeowners in 2012 of those 36 visits they found 22 renters and 14 owners. There were eight other new homeowners in the community in 2012 that the committee has either been unable to connect with or the homeowners are unwilling. This committee will continue to follow up. Ruth indicated the country walk has 60 renters, Woodmoor has one, and the Village has one that the Association is aware of. In January 2013 the committee has sent one more welcome letter and has visited another homeowner. There was a question raised regarding the rental percentages causing the difficulty with getting mortgages. Director Johnson reported that some lenders have underwriting requirements that view a high percentage of renters as a problem. Some discussion ensued regarding calculating these percentages based upon the full 336 units versus the smaller numbers of units within the councils.  Mrs. Johnson also requested a board liaison and Director Raupach was appointed by the board to act as liaison to this committee as well.
9. Standards Barry Towers reported that the Standards committee has been very slow there are no new AAI’s to review. He indicated that he is excited to work with the new group and glad that all councils are now represented on the committee. He requested a board liaison and Director Sikora was appointed to that role. It was noted that Director Sikora will also have a vote on the committee.
10. Garden: Director Bernier reported that she is doing an article for the newsletter to encourage new participants in the community garden and that it is too soon to begin the actual physical work for that committee.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 by Motion of Director Boccuzzi and seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  




Respectfully Submitted





Cori-Lynn S. Webber





Secretary
